Thornhill Community Council
Minutes of Meeting 

Held at Thornhill

On

Monday, 20/02/2012
Present:  Willile Lenza, Jeannette Kerr, Lorraine Murdoch, David Kerr, Davie Sharpe, Robert McGarva, Scott Jardine, Jason Davies, Douglas Watters
Apologies:  Jane Marchbank, Cllr John Syme
Attending:  Cllrs Gill Dykes, Jim Dempster (and, later, Andrew Wood), Jane Bailey, Pam Clifford, Annie Corder, Inspector David Blacklock

	1.
	Welcome:
DW, Chairman, welcomed everyone.
	

	2.
	Police Report:
· Insp DB, attending in place of PC Scott McDowall, currently on Paternity Leave, and to whom and whose family congratulations and best wishes, reported a positive climate as far as policing in the area was concerned.

· 1x Shoplifting – Detected.
· 1x DUI

· ASB generally down;  

· Overall crime down 20% over the past year.

· Drugs dog had been in the village on 29 January, but nothing found.

· Sgt Emma Dodds transferring to Newton Stewart.

· Insp DB departed here
	

	3.
	Minutes of Previous Meeting:
Approved, as read.  Proposed:  Davie Sharpe;  Seconded:  Wille Lenza
	

	4.
	Matters Arising:
· Bollard, previously referred to, seems to have been looked at by DG First, but not repaired.  Cllr JD will chase up.

· Container:  Trevor Dykes expecting to move it to Hayfield in next week or so.

· Dog fouling:  Sarah Hannah had had helpful meeting with Peter Clingan, who had promised Enforcement Officer visit, also bags.  Problem thought to be getting worse, on the whole, in village, not helped by a shortage of bags at Library in last few weeks.  Cllr JD confirmed D&GC have taken decision to supply bags but not dedicated bins;  ordinary bins can be used.  This highlighted a shortage of bins of any sort.  Cllrs agreed to look further in to this.
· Queensberry Initiative Grant Application:  Nothing further heard from Pat Kirby, but WHA has had HMIE inspection ongoing, so may not have had time to pursue this meantime.  DK will send reminder.
	

	5
	NHS:

· SJ provided situation report, including Public Meeting with Helen Tucker, the independent consultant who has been engaged to look into the whole question.  [Notes on this evening published elsewhere].

· Community Council puzzled by the actings of a Councillor, who had appeared to endorse the message of cross party support expressed by all Councillors at the meeting, but had then gone on record saying, amongst other things, that he questioned the use of Community Council money (by any Community Council) in funding the instruction of a consultant.  That Councillor has sought to set up a meeting between Health Board, D&GC and others but Cllrs JD & GD’s information is that D&GC’s Chief Executive will not be attending it.  Cllrs JD and GD (and, by proxy, Cllr JS) remain supportive of the position adopted by Thornhill CC and, indeed, the approximately 60 members of the public from a number of neighbouring communities as well as Thornhill, who attended.  They have circulated an e-mail, and will circulate it further to other interested CCs, making their own position clear.  Thornhill CC is grateful to these Cllrs for their support.

· SJ withdrew from the discussion at this point and the CC voted on whether we should contribute £3,000 towards the cost of instructing Helen Tucker.  It was explained that, upon further CCs voting to contribute, Thornhill’s contribution might ultimately be less than £3,000.  Proposed:  DW;  Seconded:  DS.  Passed unanimously by all CC Members present and voting;  SJ abstaining.
	

	6.
	Mrs Adam’s Bequest:
· Next steps would appear to be preparation of a Business Plan.  Content of this depends on the price at which the building could be obtained from D&GC.  Gavin Stevenson has apparently ruled out a nominal £1, but has not given an indication of what the figure might be.  Cllrs JD & GD suggested this might depend upon how impressive the Business Plan itself was.  Impasse.  So Cllrs to revert to Gavin Stevenson to try to get a clearer approximation of what figure would be sought.

· D&GC can also be asked to assist with preparation of Business Plan.

· What is needed, however, is a group, not necessarily of CC Members, though CC should have a presence on such a body, of user groups (Scouts, Junior footballers, Scottish Country Dancers, etc), who will have a genuine, and continuing, interest in this facility, who will take the development, and subsequent management, forward.  
· Important, also, to work in co-operation with existing Community Centre, so that the facilities complement each other, and do not compete.

· Cllr GD suggests getting someone from Chief Exec’s Office to come and address a Public Meeting on this (DK suggests also group from Douglas, who have recently opened similar facility) and that interested parties should come forward and commit to taking this on;  failing which monies would have to be deposited until the time when such a group could be identified.
	

	7.
	Windfarm Monies:
· Noted that Solway Heritage now wound up.  Suzanne Kidger, new D&GC Officer, based in Militia House, just in post, will deal with Dalswinton monies from now on.  Cllr JD already met her;  RMcG to go and do likewise.

· Clyde Valley:  12 communities currently involved.  Meetings thus far have stressed need for simplicity of distribution scheme (equally between the 12) and application process.  Draft Procedure in place looks reasonable, per DW;  to be reviewed after three years to see how it’s working.  Two other communities (Wanlockhead and Durisdeer) which don’t have Community Councils as such, are applying to join and, per Cllr JD, this may happen.  Cllr JD also advises asking to be awarded monies upfront and accounting for how it has been spent at year end;  eases cashflow for projects.

· [Cllr AW arrived at this point]

· Harestanes:  39 communities involved.  It is being proposed to set up a Trust to administer this;  paperwork hefty and only arrived today.  Closeburn seem to have agreed in principle.  Organisers looking for £10 per community as initial admin fee;  do we wish to agree to what is proposed?  DW to email paperwork to CC Members for consideration and comment.
	

	8.
	Playpark:
DK reported that he, Jane Bailey and RMcG had completed grant application form for this.  £9,995 sought, keeping it under the £10k level, above which many more hoops need to be jumped through.  Form submitted and D&GC had come back with various queries which DK, attending a meeting with them this morning, felt had been cleared up.  Caroline Gordon, at D&GC, had expressed view that we were unlikely to get the full £9,995 and had appeared to advise leaving the application ‘open’, to see what level of grant might be forthcoming.

Estimates arrived at the weekend for supply and installation of equipment.  Two options, one priced at £10,000, the other at £10,003.

Cllrs JD & GD advised against leaving application ‘open’ and emphasised it was a matter for Cllrs, not officials, to determine the level of grant of any application.  They would speak to Caroline Gordon today and arrange to have such adjustments made to the form as seemed fitting.
	

	9.
	Treasurer’s Report:
Legacy account:  £258,901.06

Investment account:  £3,362.72

Current account:  £6,846.53

Agreed to adopt D&GC’s Financial Protocol as undernoted.  It was thought that we had adopted this already, but D&GC have no record of it and it is a precondition of receiving grant monies.  Our Constitution will need to be altered at next AGM to take account of it.
Agreed accordingly:

· That there should be a minimum of two authorised signatories who are not connected.  The Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act 2005 defines “connected” as:

· “Any person to whom the [signatory] is married, is the civil partner of the [signatory] or with whom the [signatory] is living as husband and wife or, where the [signatory] and the other person are of the same sex, in an equivalent relationship.  

· Any child, parent, grandchild, grandparent, brother or sister of the [signatory] (and any spouse of any such person).

· For the purposes of the above, a person who is another person’s stepchild or brought up or treated by another person as if the person were a child of the other person, is to be treated as that other person’s child.”

· DW has applied for annual Admin Grant from D&GC.


	

	10.
	Planning Applications:
· Buccleuch Estates, for tree pollarding, pruning etc in Drumlanrig Street;  E&W Morton Streets.  Scheduled to start about 16 March.  Some advance notification of this already on CC board and on Website.

· DW had submitted CC’s objections to Auction Mart application as previously discussed.

· No plans for Blackwood Windfarm have yet been lodged.
	

	11.
	Correspondence:
See attached.
	

	12.
	Gala:

DS reported:
· All proceeding according to plan.

· Parade has been ok’d by D&GC and Guidelines issued.

· Awaiting consent for street closure.

· ‘Strictly’ event in the next week:  has been sold out from an early stage.


	

	13.
	AOCB:

· DK outlined proposals (at very early stage) for replacing existing CC Noticeboard, which is somewhat past its best.  Existing board is possibly too small and, although intended only for official CC material, gets used for a number of other things as well.  This may be no bad thing, but we need extra display capacity.  He suggested we consider purchase of a Digital Display System;  basically a TV like device that can be programmed to display a slideshow of notices, pictures, extracts from the Website etc.  DK was conscious that much of the information we put out goes on the Website but that there were still many people in the Community who cannot, or do not want to, access the Internet.  Some members asked if people would actually pay any attention to such a display.  DK suggested that, if one is visiting someone’s house and they leave the TV on in the room, it is in fact very difficult to avoid looking at it.  SJ pointed out that such displays are very successfully employed in a number of places;  particularly at Hetland Garden Centre and he felt it would be a worthwhile acquisition.  He and DK have identified one or two possible locations in the centre of the village, but would need to see if  the property owners concerned would agree to host the display.  We would also need to agree a site rental and payment in respect of the electricity consumed.  Price for a 32” indoor display would be £611 + VAT.  Question was asked as to whether this device did anything a modern TV could not be programmed to do.  Don’t know the answer to this and we will need to take proper advice about it.  Also Planning considerations but, again, Planning Dept could be informally consulted.  To be looked into further.
· Helpful advice of Annie Corder (attending this evening, visiting) acknowledged re various matters to do with getting Website more known about.

· DW thanked LM for representing the CC at the recent HMIE inspection at WHA.

· Winter Resilience:  thanks to some expedition by Cllr GD, D&GC’s Emergency Planning Dept have now come back to us (today) with an award of most of the items of WR equipment we had asked for.  Once it arrives and the volunteers have met and sorted out what will be kept where, we can put plan into action and also see about what additional equipment CC might purchase.  There are approx 10-12 volunteers on the books at present.  When more appear, further applications to D&GC can be made.  JM will be keeping a mobile phone to receive enquiries etc and will deploy volunteers as much as possible.  We also need to keep reinforcing the message that neither the CC nor the volunteers are offering a path clearance service.  Moniaive, some two or three years further down this particular road than us, have valuable experience we can learn from.

· New, co-opted Member of the Community Council:  Mrs Jane Bailey had agreed to be co-opted as a Member of the Community Council.  Proposed:  DK;  Seconded:  DW.  No opposition.  Duly co-opted and very welcome.
· At least one other individual thought to be willing to be co-opted in near future.
· Data Protection:  All Members, including the latest one, completed Data Protection forms to submit for D&GC’s records.

· Day of the Region 2012:  DK drew attention to last year’s Day of the Region (see Thornhill website, also www.dayoftheregion.com ) and advised that another Day of the Region (actually a weekend, 6&7 October) will take place this year. Only Kirkcudbrightshire area participated last year, but LEADER, sponsors, keen to involve other areas of D&G.  Some suggestion from LEADER that Moniaive, Penpont & Sanquhar had expressed interest.  Moniaive known to have discussed at recent CC meeting;  details awaited.  Draft letter to neighbouring CCs, businesses and organisations ready to go out.  Details also on Thornhill Website.  Needs participation of locals;  not something CC can stage.
	

	14.
	DONM:
Monday, 19/03/2012:  meeting closed.
	


Note referred to:
Correspondence:

· Scottish Government:  Scoping opinion re proposed Loch Urr Windfarm.

· E-On newsletter re above.

· D&GC:  consultation on LDP  (Local Event:  St George’s Hall, Dfs;  6.30pm, 29/02/1012

· Community Centre:  Management Committee Meeting Minutes, 16/01/2012.

· D&GC e-mail:  ‘National Forum for debate on well-being & future of Community Councils.

· NCVS:  January newsletter & funding bulletin.

· Letter from D&GC:  Wind Energy Planning Policy (Env Services Committee 14/02/2012)

· Scottish Govt:  Consultation on Affordable Rented Housing.

· D&GC:  Seminar in Edinburgh:  ‘Can we cope with Zero Waste?’

· SUP (Scottish Uplands Partnership) newsletter;  Winter 2011/12

· LEADER:  Information on Day of the Region 2012 (6&7 October)
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